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CORRECTED DRAFT MINUTES

ANN ARBOR CITY PLANNING COMMISSION
BUSINESS MEETING

7:00 p.m. – June 1, 2010

Time: 
Vice Chair Mahler called the meeting to order at 7:03 p.m.

Place:
Council Chamber, Second Floor, 100 North Fifth Avenue, Ann Arbor, Michigan.

________________________________________________________________________________________

ROLL CALL

________________________________________________________________________________________

Members Present:
Briggs, Carlberg, Derezinski, Giannola, Mahler, Pratt, Westphal, Woods
Members Absent:
Bona
Staff Present:

Rampson
________________________________________________________________________________________

INTRODUCTIONS

________________________________________________________________________________________

Matt Naud, Environmental Coordinator for the City of Ann Arbor, provided a State of the Environment update (www.a2gov.org/soe). 
________________________________________________________________________________________
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

________________________________________________________________________________________

None.
________________________________________________________________________________________
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

________________________________________________________________________________________
Moved by Carlberg, seconded by Westphal, to approve the agenda. 

A vote to approve the agenda showed:



YEAS:
Briggs, Carlberg, Derezinski, Giannola, Mahler, Pratt, Westphal, Woods


NAYS:
None


ABSENT:
Bona
Motion carried.

_______________________________________________________________________________________
REPORTS FROM CITY ADMINISTRATION, CITY COUNCIL,

PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT SERVICES, PLANNING COMMISSION

OFFICERS AND COMMITTEES, WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS

________________________________________________________________________________________
Briggs reported that input was being sought on the update of the Park, Recreation and Open Space (PROS) Plan.  She stated that residents are asked to complete a survey and to attend public meetings scheduled for June 2 at 7:00 p.m. at the Ann Arbor Senior Center, June 17 at 7:00 p.m. at Leslie Science Center, and June 29 at 7:00 p.m. at Cobblestone Farm.  She said additional information was available on the City’s website at www.a2gov.org/prosplan.

Carlberg stated that she would be unable to attend the final meeting of the R4C/R2A study committee and asked if any Commission members were interested in attending in her place.  She said this would be one of the last opportunities to consider the many issues on this effort.

________________________________________________________________________________________
AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION

________________________________________________________________________________________
Brad Mikus, a resident on Stone School Road, spoke regarding environmental issues related to Mary Beth Doyle Park, a park with a large detention pond that filled with water after a rain, which then slowly released into Malletts Creek, filtering out phosphorous and other pollutants.  He stated that there was a work session on June 5 at noon at the park to address park maintenance issues and encouraged attendance by those interested.  He referenced the environmental report and how it would be used, and encouraged the Planning Commission to suggest more environmentally friendly designs.
________________________________________________________________________________________
PUBLIC HEARINGS SCHEDULED FOR NEXT MEETING

________________________________________________________________________________________
Mahler announced the public hearings scheduled for the meeting of June 15, 2010.
________________________________________________________________________________________
REGULAR BUSINESS

________________________________________________________________________________________
a. Public Hearing and Action on Amendments to Chapter 55 (Zoning Ordinance), Section 5:71(1), Approval Procedure, and Chapter 57 (Subdivision and Land Use Control), Sections 5:121 Area Plans, 5:122 Site Plans, 5:124 Plats, and 5:130 Timing.  These amendments will revise the current requirements regarding when the Planning Commission provides its report and recommendation to the City Council for area plan, site plan, plat and planned project petitions by eliminating the 60-day limit.  These amendments will also eliminate the current requirement for the City Council to approve or reject such petition within 30 days and instead require the City Council to take action within a reasonable time period.  Finally, these amendments will eliminate the assumption that such petition is deemed approved if action is not taken within the currently provided time period – Staff Recommendation:  Approval
Rampson explained the proposed amendments.

Mike Rein, of Bowers and Rein Associates, 2400 South Huron Parkway, expressed concern about eliminating the time limits from the ordinance without first discussing the lengthening or shortening of the review process.  He clarified that he was not opposed to the elimination of time limits, nor was he opposed to removing the language regarding automatic approval.  However, he stated that petitioners already had a difficult time getting in front of the Planning Commission with the different reviews and amount of time involved, and one thing petitioners could always count on, because of the ordinance in place, was that their projects would move along in a timely manner once before the Planning Commission.  He questioned why the 60-day time limit was proposed to be removed without first trying a 90 or 120-day limit.  He also expressed concern that using a reasonable amount of time as the standard for moving projects through the review process did not provide much assurance.  
Kyle Mazurek, vice president of governmental affairs for the Ann Arbor-Ypsilanti Regional Chamber of Commerce, expressed opposition to the proposed ordinance amendments with regard to accountability and certainty.  He stated that the reasonable time standard was vague and murky and did not hold the reviewing body accountable to a specific standard, which could potentially result in a lengthier, more burdensome review process.  He also stated that the standard of uncertainty would be a major deterrent to developers seeking to invest in the community.  Rather than creating an uncertainty, he said, the City should be looking to expedite the review process, adding that he failed to see how this current proposal could accomplish that.  He respectfully requested that the Planning Commission recommend denial of these amendments.

Brad Mikus, a resident on Stone School Road, agreed with the previous speakers.  He questioned what constituted a reasonable amount of time and said he would prefer having the certainty of knowing when a project would be decided upon.
Noting no further speakers, Mahler declared the public hearing closed.

Moved by Carlberg, seconded by Westphal, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the amendment to Chapter 55 (Zoning), Section 5:71(1), related to procedures for Planning Commission recommendations and City Council action on planned project petitions.

Moved by Carlberg, seconded by Westphal, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the amendments to Chapter 57 (Subdivision and Land Use Control), Sections 5:121, 5:122, 5:124 and 5:130, related to procedures and timing for Planning Commission recommendations and City Council actions on area plans, site plans and plats, and general time limits.

Derezinski stated that he previously expressed concerns about the lack of timeframes and said he still had them, similar to what was expressed by the speakers this evening and in the letter received by Dan Ketelaar.  He asked if staff had any statistics as to the length of time taken to get projects through the process.

Rampson replied that staff did not have statistics; however, during the A2D2 process, the length of time it took for site plan and zoning projects in the downtown to go through the process was investigated. What they found, she said, was that site plans with the zoning already in place took three to five months, and those that involved a rezoning took substantially longer.  
Derezinski wondered what other communities in the state had in terms of time limits or a reasonable standard.

Rampson said staff did not perform an extensive search throughout the state on this.  She stated that enabling legislation was consulted.

Derezinski stated that although he shared some of the same concerns as the speakers this evening, he would be willing to try the reasonable amount of time standard as long as staff tracked it for a period of a year to see how long projects were actually taking to get through the process.  With regard to the language in the code regarding a project being deemed approved after a certain amount of time without action, he questioned whether that would be enforceable.  
Pratt asked when the clock started in terms of tracking the timeframe for a petition going through the process.
Rampson stated that staff viewed the application date of a petition as the beginning, and the final action date, whether by the Planning Commission or City Council, as the end.  

Pratt stated that in reading the language, he would not be surprised if many petitioners did not get through the Planning Commission within 60 days.  He said he would like to see petitioners come before the Planning Commission for a pre-application meeting so issues could be raised before the clock started.  He believed getting issues on the table right at the start was the secret to minimizing timeframes.  He liked the idea of referencing the date from which the staff report was provided to the Planning Commission.  He agreed that there was a timeframe issue that could be addressed and suggested that perhaps adding 30 more days would put 90 percent of all projects within that timeframe.  He did not want to put extra pressure on staff, but stated that things with deadlines seemed to get done sooner than those that did not have deadlines.  He encouraged the working sessions to be used for pre-application meetings, noting that petitioners have not yet put a lot of money into their projects at that point and could therefore obtain feedback prior to making a large investment.

Carlberg said it seemed to her that when a project was put before the Planning Commission, staff has either been able to complete the necessary review or, if not, has requested a postponement.  She thought the timelines dealt more with what happened once a project left the Planning Commission.  She believed Commission was as eager as a petitioner to move a project through the process, making a recommendation if all of the information was on hand.  If not all of the information was present, she said, Commission would usually ask staff to take care of it prior to Council consideration or postpone action if something were more seriously lacking.  She thought it was unusual for a project to need more than an extra meeting at the Planning Commission level, so she did not think a reasonable standard for moving projects along was violated.  She believed City Council did its best to move projects through the process as well, unless there were significant outstanding issues.  While she understood the developers’ fear, she did not think recent history supported that fear.  She was not troubled by the reasonable amount of time standard because she thought it represented the way projects went through the process.  She noted that the existing Advisory Development Committee meetings provided an opportunity to receive comments on a new project, which she thought were appropriate for attendance by both staff and the public, so she did not think it was necessary to add another meeting to the process.  She said she was in favor of moving this along as proposed with staff documenting how long projects were taking to get through the process and, if petitioners believed a reasonable time standard was not being met, they could present that to City Council.

Briggs shared some of the same concerns voiced this evening.  She asked if staff discussed proposing different time periods, such as changing 30 days to 60 days, when the proposed amendments were being drafted.  She assumed there was a reason why these time limits were enacted in the first place and, while there may not be problems now, we should always plan for the future.  There could be the possibility of a controversial project being submitted in a much more politicized time, she said, which may be related to why these standards were originally put in place.

Rampson was not involved in the discussion last year when the proposed amendments were first contemplated, but thought perhaps the Ordinance Revisions Committee may have background information to share.  She stated that the process for transmitting items to City Council has changed, resulting in items having to be submitted five weeks in advance of a Council meeting.  These were administrative functions over which there was little control, she said, resulting in a reluctance to have set timeframes.  She stated that operating on a reasonable time standard seemed to make more sense and that staff would be interested in moving forward with this in good faith.  If the Planning Commission was interested in a longer timeframe, she stated that staff could explore that.

Woods agreed that it sounded as though the concerns with time were not so much at the Planning Commission level and that the issues that occurred after Commission’s recommendation and those of getting on a City Council agenda were outside of the Commission’s purview.  She was inclined to support the proposed amendments; however, she questioned whether there would be many projects going forward in the next year or two, so she was not sure asking staff to track that would provide the desired information.  She thought Commission already received a list of projects that included information as to where they were in the timeline.

Rampson stated that project updates have been provided at various times in the past, adding that the new software system allowed staff to customize reports on the status of projects.

Woods said she would be supportive of the reasonable amount of time standard with the provision of status reports from staff.
Giannola stated that she shared the concerns expressed this evening and thought including the provision to check the timelines of projects for the next one to two years was appropriate.

Moved by Derezinski, seconded by Carlberg, to amend both motions by adding the following language, “subject to staff carefully tracking the time limits at various stages involved in the ordinance and reporting the approval results to the Planning Commission and City Council one year from approval.”
Pratt asked if were possible to gather this tracking information prior to the amendments being considered by City Council.  He questioned what the problem was here, what was trying to be fixed with these amendments.  He understood there was a feeling that the City might not be in compliance with the existing ordinance language, but he questioned what the facts were to support this.  If the time limits were already being met most of the time, he questioned why they needed to be changed.
A vote on the amendment showed:



YEAS:
Briggs, Carlberg, Derezinski, Giannola, Mahler, Pratt, Westphal, Woods


NAYS:
None


ABSENT:
Bona
Motion carried.

Briggs stated that there seemed to be a fair amount of concern from developers in the community about the different time periods of the review process.  She thought it might be worthwhile at some point to try and figure out where the problems were and suggested that the Chamber of Commerce gather input from the community, as it was sometimes good to have this type of “watchdog.”
Pratt said he would feel more comfortable supporting the amendments if he had an understanding of why they were being proposed in the first place, what the root problem was.  He wondered if it were being done to provide protection and if the amendments would help the City get to where it wanted to be.  Unless there was a pressing urgency on this, he would rather postpone for further investigation.

Carlberg stated that for someone who did not care for arbitrary deadlines, she found it preferable to say that staff, the Planning Commission and City Council had an obligation to act.  She stated that there was a technical committee related to building community which listens to and addresses concerns, but said no one has come before the committee in the past three to four years saying that the City has been unreasonably delaying something.  She believed petitioners had opportunities to voice their dissatisfaction, if any.  She did not think there was a problem, as cited by the speakers this evening, but she did think there was an unrealistic expectation to have deadlines that were met when possible.  She did not think removing the deadlines would be harmful to the development review process, adding that it was more realistic to let petitioners know that the City would move through the process as quickly as possible, recognizing staff constraints and the Planning Commission’s and Council’s need for appropriate information in order to make responsible decisions.

Westphal said he would like to think what Commissioner Carlberg said was true, but he also recognized the concern about removing the schedule from the ordinance resulting in problems developing and certain practices slowing down.  It would be good to know best practices in other Michigan communities, he said, and if there had been any documentation about communities that had deadlines and how removing them affected the process.  On one side, he said, if a project could be extended, then why have deadlines; but the other side thinks the deadlines were place in the code for a reason.  He stated that there was an issue of perception, which played a role in how a developer might allocate investments, and if Ann Arbor were the only community in Michigan to remove deadlines from the code, he would like to know that.

Briggs believed the best measure would be for staff to research how long projects have been taking for the past couple of years and the Planning Commission measure itself to see how long it was taking to get projects through for the next couple of years, in addition to reaching out to the Chamber of Commerce and others groups in town to ask them to hold Commission accountable.
Westphal did not want to tax staff resources, but said he would be comfortable moving this forward to City Council with a cursory review of the practices of three or four communities in Michigan.

Rampson stated that staff did look at the practices of Kalamazoo and learned that they had no time limits and relied on the collaboration of all parties to determine the appropriate process.  Staff believed this was a little too broad, she said, adding that staff would look into a few other communities before the amendments went to City Council.
Woods supported sending the amendments on to Council.  She believed the Planning Commission has always tried to be reasonable and pointed out that some projects take a longer time to get through the process because of various issues, while others were more straightforward.

Mahler stated that it was always better to have certainty, rather than uncertainty, in legally binding documents, and that it was always better to have a meeting of the minds by those bound by the document.  He stated that he agreed with Commissioner Carlberg, noting that the City had a vested interest in seeing that projects move forward as expediently as possible.  He has never known the Planning Commission to hold up a project without reason, he said.  He supported the motions as amended and, without knowing if the Attorney’s Office had reviewed and approved the proposed amendments, he would give this the benefit of the doubt that it was done so.  He did not think the amendments would be passed on to the Planning Commission if there were a legal risk.  His only concern with the reasonable amount of time standard was how future Planning Commissions might interpret a reasonable amount of time.  What it might mean to them then would be different than it meant now, he said, but it was good to have the flexibility. 
A vote on the motions as amended showed: 



YEAS:
Briggs, Carlberg, Derezinski, Giannola, Mahler, Westphal, Woods


NAYS:
Pratt



ABSENT:
Bona
Motions carried, read as follows:

Moved by Carlberg, seconded by Westphal, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the amendment to Chapter 55 (Zoning), Section 5:71(1), related to procedures for Planning Commission recommendations and City Council action on planned project petitions, subject to staff carefully tracking the time limits at various stages involved in the ordinance and reporting the approval results to the Planning Commission and City Council one year from approval.

Moved by Carlberg, seconded by Westphal, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the amendments to Chapter 57 (Subdivision and Land Use Control), Sections 5:121, 5:122, 5:124 and 5:130, related to procedures and timing for Planning Commission recommendations and City Council actions on area plans, site plans and plats, and general time limits, subject to staff carefully tracking the time limits at various stages involved in the ordinance and reporting the approval results to the Planning Commission and City Council one year from approval.

b.
Adoption of FY 2010-2011 City Planning Commission Work Program.

Rampson explained the proposed work program.

Pratt wondered if “Citizen Outreach” under the Executive Committee section might more appropriately be named “Stakeholder Outreach,” which would then include the business community.

Derezinski suggested that this be decided at the committee’s first meeting.

Moved by Derezinski, seconded by Pratt, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby adopts the FY 2010-2011 City Planning Commission Work Program.
A vote on the motion showed:



YEAS:
Briggs, Carlberg, Derezinski, Giannola, Mahler, Pratt, Westphal, Woods


NAYS:
None


ABSENT:
Bona
Motion carried.

________________________________________________________________________________________
AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION

________________________________________________________________________________________
Jim Mogenson, 3780 Greenbrier Boulevard, spoke regarding the Planning Commission’s discussion on the ordinance amendments.  He said something that was not raised during the discussion was the fact that five years ago there were more projects going through the process and more staff to handle them.  Currently, he said, there were fewer projects and less staff, but there was the expectation that there would again be more projects in the future.  He questioned how the fewer number of staff members would be able to keep the process moving once the development activity increased.  He also addressed the issue of outsourcing the City’s planning function.  He cautioned against this because of the conflicts of interest that could result.

________________________________________________________________________________________
COMMISSION PROPOSED BUSINESS

________________________________________________________________________________________
None.
________________________________________________________________________________________
ADJOURNMENT

________________________________________________________________________________________
Bona declared the meeting adjourned at 8:40 p.m.

                                                                    

______________________________________                                                                                Wendy L. Rampson, Planning Manager


Kirk Westphal, Secretary

Planning and Development Services

Prepared by Laurie Foondle
Community Services Area
